TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




OCTOBER 26, 2017
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & One Vacancy

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Police Chief Karl Gonzalez, Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz, Mike McCarthy, Larry Tompkins, Jeri Miltenberger, Anita Buyers, Billy Solley, 
Matt Jordan, Lynne McGowan, Antonia & Chris Brower, Phyllis Parrish, Dave Weiman, Nina Porter and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7 p.m. and Councilman Van Valin opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 12, 2017 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

THE MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 17, 2017 TENTATIVE BUDGET WORKSHOP MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

COUNCILMAN PETERS will read a Letter of Support from the Town Board for extension of the Windham Path the letter is written to Vincent Sapienza, Acting Commissioner, New York City Dept. of Environmental Protection. “We are writing to express our full support for the expansion of the Windham Path and the application submitted by WARF to construct a recreational path connecting the hamlets of Hensonville and Maplecrest…. The Windham Path has opened up recreation possibilities where none existed before. Its benefits to our economy, to the well-being of our residents, and to the overall nature conservation effort cannot be overstated. There is no greater way to convince people of the importance of ecological preservation than to allow them to experience the natural beauty of the Catskills….. We respectfully ask that DEP take into account the great support the Windham Path enjoys from residents, visitors, and the Windham Town Board. If there is anything the Town Board can do to assist in coming to an agreement for the expansion of the Windham Path, we stand ready to help. On behalf of the Windham Town Board, Supervisor Robert Pelham”.  Councilman Peters makes would like to make a motion to authorize the Supervisor to sign this letter, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present.  John brought two as-built maps for the Highway and WWTP showing the current water and sewer lines in the Town of Windham. Two weeks ago, we talked about the grants that the Town has been success in securing since 2004. For the public’s benefit that was $62million. John handed out to all attending the meeting a graph showing the assessed value for property. From 2004 infrastructure work through current and in 2008 the Town of Windham like every other community in America suffered a down turn, but Windham has nearly recovered to where Windham was at the high point of 2008 which is probably one of the few communities in upstate New York that has done it. The Centre Property report should be available to the Town Board in December.  Once the report is received this will help with writing grants and more money to be available for the Centre Property.  The people working on the Mad Brook are to have a meeting on November 2, 2017.
2.2017 PRESERVE NEW YORK GRANT AWARD FOR $8,000.00 awarded to the Centre Property has been received.  Also, a letter was sent to the Supervisor with a large banner indicating the Town’s receipt of a 2017 Preserve New York Grant award.  This sign is for the Town to keep and display on our building.  “Please don’t forget to send us a picture of the sign 
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once you hang it up…We want to be able to help promote the good work that you are doing!” The letter is signed from Frances M. Gubler, Manager of Technical & Grant Programs, Preservation League of New York.
3.WILLIAMSON LAW BOOK CO Annual Software Support Contract for Water/Sewer Billing 11/01/17-10/31/18 needs Supervisor’s signature and fee approved.  This year’s cost is $1,018.  A motion to approve the Supervisor to sign the contract and approve the fee was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
4.WAJ CROSS COUNTRY RACE postponed due to heavy rain storm.  Date change is from October 24 to October 26 @ 4 pm, Police have been notified.  An email was received from Jesse Berube concerning the cross-country race and has asked for a rain date of October 26, 2017 @ 4pm.  The Supervisor was called to approve this change.
5.TRAIL ACCESS LICENSE another easement agreement signed by Jim Parrish was presented to the Supervisor for his signature.  This agreement would bring the trail all the way to County Route 40.  Licensor(s) listed as follows: First Hilltop Ventures, LLC is the owner of certain real property, consisting approximately 27.7 acres in the Town of Windham, Greene County in the State of New York, tax parcel #113.00-2-8. Licensee listed as follows: The Town of Windham, New York.  Licensor(s) wishes to allow trail activities such as mountain biking and hiking and necessary maintenance to occur on their private property without conferring ownership or a permanent interest in said property. Licensee, The Town of Windham, seeks to enhance the recreation tourism economy of Windham through the development and maintenance of single track trails. In consideration of the foregoing Recitals and for $l and other good and valuable consideration, receipt of which is hereby acknowledged by Licensor(s), the parties agree as follows: Grant of License Licensor(s) hereby grants for the benefit of the public, a limited use license to access, use and maintain single track trails located on their real property. Purposes, Conditions, Restrictions, Reserved Rights a) The license is established for quiet, non-motorized, recreational trail recreation and maintenance. Maintenance shall include care of the trail tread and trimming of the trail corridor to ensure safe passage. b) Licensor(s) reserves the right to conduct all normal activities on, over, or across the trail corridor, including, but not limited to, agricultural, forestry and residential uses, provided that public access is maintained and that no structures are placed in the trail corridor.  A motion to approve the Supervisor to sign was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
6.FREE TRAINING FOR PLANNING BOARD to attend Streams and the Impacts of Infrastructure: What Municipal Leaders Should Know, November 4, 2017. This training is part of the Hudson Estuary Watershed Resiliency Project, a program of Cornell University and Cornell Cooperative Extension.  A motion to approve for the Windham Planning Board to attend to use the 3-hour credit towards their continuing ed. was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. 
7.TOWN BOARD RESOLUITON #34 OF 2017:  Intersection of Begley Road and Bell Hill Road “whereas, it has been recommended by the Town of Windham Superintendent of Highways that the safest and most efficient flow of traffic at the intersection of Bell Hill Road and Begley Road is to have eastbound traffic on Bell Hill Road stop and yield the right of way to traffic on Bell Hill Road Begley Road; and whereas, traffic flowing easterly on Bell Hill Road will have to stop and give the right of way to traffic flowing northerly and southerly on Begley Road. Now, Therefore Be It Resolved, that, a stop sign be installed on Bell Hill Road, at its intersection with Begley Road, stopping east bound traffic, and that any stop sign on Begley Road, at said intersection be removed”.  A motion to adopt this resolution was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Attorney Larry Gardner realized there was a typo error and it should be read as “yield the right of way to traffic on Begley Road”.  A motion to adopt the correction was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

8.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #35 OF 2017: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District Account.   A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #36 OF 2017:  due to the receipts of funds in the General Fund revenue 
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increased by $8,000.00.  Said funds were obtained from the Preservation League of NYS, due to an approved Grant Program to be used towards offsetting the costs related in obtaining the Centre Property Building Condition Report, with the balance of the cost to be the Town’s share.  A motion to approve this was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  GENERAL FUND RESOUTION #16 OF 2017: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund Account.   A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
9.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. The highway dept. is gradually changing from summer to winter. The mowing equipment is being cleaned up any necessary repairs are being done to prepare for winter storage. The snow equipment is also being worked on to get that ready to go to work. The 10-foot snow pusher that the Town purchased in the spring as arrived. Both of the big bucket machines will set up to use the snow pusher. A letter of resignation dated October 26, 2017 from a part-time winter laborer Josh Sutton has been accepted by the Highway Superintendent.  A motion to approve the letter of resignation was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. A replacement person is in the works for this part time winter laborer position and he is a resident of the town of Windham. The highway dept. has been doing some community service with the bucket truck.  
10.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was absent.  Davia sent her report by email as printed for the Board’s review. Update: “All is well with both rigs. I held off on writing a policy/memo for signing out narcotics and accountability because I’m waiting until our new narcotics plan is approved. I’m going to meet with George June from Catskill to review their policies-procedures. As I mentioned last meeting George sent me their plan, I read through theirs and I think something close to that will work well for Windham. I’m about half way done with updating Standard Operating Guidelines. Our new EMT has a couple more shifts to do and she will be on her own. We’ve been having an electrical issue at the station Main Care has been notified. The smell from the vent has returned - they were made aware of this also. Brackets have been ordered for the fire extinguishers that are supposed to be in each rig. Service scheduled for all of our fire extinguishers next week. Can you let me know if the board has discussed Chris Maeurer being a back-up agent for our narcotics? He will need to go on the new plan. Or someone will, we are required by the state to have two of us. Power issue has been fixed. They will be back next week to replace outlets and fix vent.”  Supervisor Pelham stated that a phone call was received from a gentleman that represents the Ambulance Union, the Ambulance people want to start negotiations.  Elayne Gold has been notified, she will send a contract for the Supervisor to sign. The Supervisor will need a motion to sign the contract when we receive it.  A motion for the Supervisor to sign contract was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
11.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez was present.  Chief Gonzalez request   permission from the Board to approve Officer Cody Rogers from part time officer to provisional temporary full-time status effective November 15, 2017, we can utilize him for 6 months during this time he will be taking his civil service test. Upon passing the test he then can be put on as a full-time officer. A motion to approve Officer Cody Rogers was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Vehicle 385 will be out of service as it will be at Suda’s for work.   PARK REPORT: CD Lane Park Recreation Signs will come down.  Jeri Miltenberger will help the Chief paint the sign background brown and then will take the signs to Greene County Sign Dept., they will outline the signs in white with white lettering. It will be a winter project for them and the signs will be back in time for the Park to re-open next spring.
12.COMMITTEE REPORTS/COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Councilman Van Valin, Cemetery Committee spoke on the phone to Lula Anderson (as a private donation) she would like permission to put a wreath on the Hensonville Cemetery (behind Nana Gail’s) in memory of the Veterans’ at Thanksgiving. She will be responsibility of putting up and taking down the wreath. Councilman Van Valin approved the wreath setting. Councilman Murray has asked Joey Cappell to install the water meters here at the Town Hall building and the Centre Property.  A new anti-virus has been installed on the Assessor’s computer, as the Assessor plans on doing a re-Val next year. Speaking with the Assessor he is going to save the Town about $80,000.00 next 
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year by keeping it in house.  Attorney Larry Gardner has nothing to report on at this time. Councilman Peters is currently working on budget stuff.  He and the Supervisor met this week with Stacey from Cedarwood (WWTP) for billing issues. Commercial users are not necessarily being billed properly. It will take a while to sort through.  We will probably be sending out a letter to sewer users to encourage them to put on meters just like the water users were notified. He went to a Fire Commissioner’s meeting about two weeks ago to discuss the number and location of the new fire hydrants and the water work that is being done. The Fire Commissioners’ are very excited about the new water project that the Town is doing. They have new software now from the County with mapping, actually showing where all the fire hydrants are; this way if someone is not familiar they will now know where that hydrant is.  He is working on a draft update for the sign law. This is still in a draft and will later be open to public discussion but right now Sandwich Boards will need to have new regulations put on them and an idea of possibly a small electronic lighted sign with pricing. Each sign will be approved by a variance case by case basis.  Still working on changes for the ARB structure to a 5-person board and removing the statutory requirement of having a planning board member present.  He will meet with the Town Attorney to discuss and write this.  Phyllis Parrish would like to add the “off premise sign” to the list as we are starting to get a lot of them. Councilman Murray stated that in the sign law you are permitted to have one off premise sign.  Phyllis would also like to see signs that are in business but have no business location in Windham and internet signs be removed.  When the draft of the law is ready he will present it to the ARB and the Planning Board for their comments. Anita Buyers spoke about the definition of an off-premise sign and also discussed what a directional sign was.  Supervisor Pelham stated that 8 sign violation letters were sent out today to sign/property owners by the Code Enforcement Officer.  Bill Solley wanted to know how long to those people were held accountable, what is the time frame we are looking at? Thirty days is the law.  Councilman Murray stated sign violators will be issued a ticket to appear in court and the Town Justice’s will set the fine. The amount of the fine is up to the Justice.  Antonia Brower would like if possible a copy of the new law to be sent to Lisa Jaeger, President of the Windham Chamber of Commerce, as to get the word out to all business owners.  Dave Weiman asked about a clarification of realty signs, painters and contractors if there was a time lime on them.  Councilman Murray stated there is a time limit in the law it just has to be enforced.  Bill Solley discussed with the Board who was in charge of the sign law enforcement? The Code Enforcement Officer is currently the only person in government that can delegate that authority and if he is not doing his job you can come to the Board.  Supervisor Pelham made note of two dates of importance: Public Budget Hearing Date is set for November 9 @ 6:45pm.  Supervisor Pelham stated that our November 23, 2017 meeting falls on Thanksgiving and the meeting will need to be changed as last year the meeting was set on the Tuesday before.  The new meeting will be set for Tuesday, November 21, 2017 @ 7pm.  A motion to approve date change was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.    
OTHER COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Mike McCarthy just has a clarification concerning the minutes for these meetings. He knows what the law is and what is required.  He was told by a gentleman that is seeking office that the minutes are not available on line after January 1 anymore and also if you call the Town Hall no one is available to answer the phone.  It’s Mike’s understanding that the meeting minutes are kept and at every meeting they are recorded as it is required by law and they are available to everyone in the public.  Supervisor Pelham confirmed the minutes are now available on line from the date we started with the new website and there is always someone here in the office Monday-Friday. Councilman Peter’s stated that the office hours are posted on the website as well.  Mike just wanted to clarify what he knew and he was told by the other party that this was verified but Mike knew this was wrong. Mike just wanted to have this noted in the minutes.  Supervisor Pelham commented that Bonnie Poehmel, the Town Clerk is currently recording the minutes of this meeting as we speak and she will have them typed in written form that will later be available to read on the website.  Councilman Murray stated each meeting is recorded and has to be saved for 45 days per state open meeting law, which can be googled on-line. Once the minutes are approved at each meeting Councilman Peters will have them on the website the next day.  Anita Buyers has a complaint against the Court hours of operation.  The note on the window says 8am to 11am, Monday – Friday.  And then when you arrange time to visit the Court no one is there to help you as the window is closed. It is very frustrating!  If the times are posted someone should be there as they 
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are noted.  Councilman Murray stated we the Board can’t dictate the hours of the Court, but we can pass along the complaint.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS October 26, 2017 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #20-G contained vouchers #757-805, totaling $37,485.32 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #20 contained vouchers #180-190, totaling $56,615.26 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #20 contained vouchers #282-293, totaling $36,031.80 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #21-P for General contained 6 claims, totaling $7,069.64 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Ambulance payroll contained 21 claims, totaling $13,030.19 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Police payroll contained 4 claims, totaling $3,887.84 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #21-P contained 4 claims, totaling $6,560.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #21-P contained 3 claims, totaling $441.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

The meeting adjourned at 7:36   p.m. on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
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